

LEIGH AND BRANSFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of Leigh and Bransford Parish Council held at Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall at 7.00pm on Tuesday 26 January 2016.

Present:           
Mr J Sharp (chairman), Mr S Seymour, Mrs A Jones, Mr R Husband, Mr B Porter,


Mr M Gloster, Mr G Jones, Mr P Hawkins, Mr K Suttill

In attendance:   Ms S Rouse (District Cllr – part meeting), Mr P Tuthill (County councillor – part meeting)



Mr A Warburton (District councillor – part meeting), J Barker (clerk)


8 members of the public (part meeting)
1/16
Apologies
There were apologies from Mr P King.
2/16
a) Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests and any Other Disclosable Interests in items on the Agenda (personal and prejudicial) 

None
b) Notification of any changes to the Register of Interests 
Mr K Suttill submitted an updated Register of Interests form
Open Forum
John Williams (planning consultant) outlined possible future plans to develop the area of land opposite the Stocks Lane turning in Leigh Sinton and asked for the opportunity to discuss the matter with the parish council at a future date and once the results of the neighbourhood planning survey are known. It was confirmed that the neighbourhood plan report would be published on the website once complete and a consultation day should be held to present any preliminary plans to the whole village.
The parish council meeting was reconvened.
3/16
Minutes
The minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting held on 15 December were approved and signed by the chairman.
4/16
Reports from representatives of other bodies:
a) Malvern Hills District Council
Cllr Warburton reported on the MHDC 5 year plan document and it was discussed, particularly in relation to waste management policy.
Cllrs Warburton and Rouse were asked to explain their decision to support the Bank House application. Cllr Rouse explained this would not be possible as the matter would be discussed again at the following week’s planning meeting. It was agreed the matter should be raised at the next parish council planning meeting.


Following an email from Cllr Rouse, Mr Gloster and Mr Suttill raised the issue of what constitutes a 
disclosable interest in a planning application. The matter was discussed, it being noted it is difficult to avoid having input into applications close to your home in a small community and that it is not always possible to know when a neighbour is involved in an application in a professional capacity.

b) Worcestershire County Council 
Cllr Tuthill gave updates on the Energy from Waste scheme and the expansion of Leigh & Bransford Primary School.

It was suggested that s106 money from the Bank House development might be available to improve the culvert in Chapel Lane in order to minimise the impact of the additional development on flooding. Cllr Tuthill noted the role of Severn Trent in dealing with this matter and also that the parish council and MHDC drainage officers could link with the flood group at WCC.
The chairman noted the traffic lights for the junction in Leigh Sinton had been proposed again and asked that the matter be looked into.

Mr Porter noted the poor state of some pothole repairs. Cllr Tuthill noted proper repairs are guaranteed for 5 years and asked Mr Porter to supply him with details.
5/16
Updates on highways matters arising from previous minutes
1) Request for signage to Bransford at Powick traffic lights

Cllr Tuthill stated the request has been made.

2) Overhanging hedge – Black & White Cottages, Hereford Road

Ongoing. The Chairman to speak with Mr Brienza (WCC Highways)

3) Overhanging hedges – Suckley Road and A4103 Bank House to Chapel Lane

The Bank House owner has agreed to arrange ditch clearance and hedge trimming. The Chairman to speak with the owner of Laburnum Cottage regarding the hedge.

4) Blocked drains – Sherridge Road and opposite The Fox

The Chairman and Mr Brienza to visit both sites.

5) Ditch clearance – Leigh Road

The Malvern Hills Drainage Officer to ask Mr Tooby to clear his ditch

6) Speed camera data - Dragons Cross

Between August and October 2015, 2955 vehicles exceeded 35mph. The 85th percentile average is 31mph, but 15% of traffic speeds are high enough for possible prosecution.

Mr Porter reported that the hedge is overhanging the house on the corner of Sherridge Lane (left hand side as you leave the hall)

Suckley Road speed camera – 85th percentile is between 35 and 42 mph. Data to be supplied to Safer Roads.
Both District Councillors left the meeting at this point and Mr Seymour took over as chairman for the item on planning.
6/16
Planning
a) Minutes of the planning meeting held on 15 December 2015.

Having previously been circulated, the minutes were accepted and signed.

b) Matters on ongoing planning matters
Cllr Tuthill noted the Eastwood Road development had been approved on appeal.
c) Planning applications received 
The following 2 planning applications were received after publication of the agenda
	L&B         ref
	MHDC ref
	Application
	Location 
	 PC

 recommendation
	Notes

	
	15/01759/HOU
	Increase ridge and eaves height to accommodate new roof insulation
	Torridon
Leigh

WR6 5LD
	Approval proposed by Mr Gloster, seconded by Mr Sharp, agreed unanimously
	none

	
	16/00146/FUL
	New dwelling
	Haughmond
Leigh

WR6 5LD
	Approval proposed by Mr Gloster, seconded by Mr Husband, agreed unanimously.
	none


d) Traffic impact on Stocks Lane from Newland Development application (15/01625/OUT)
Mr Sharp noted the impact of this development on Stocks Lane traffic had not been mentioned in the planning documents. Cllr Tuthill noted WCC had asked for an additional month for consideration and suggested the parish council write to them requesting the impact on Stocks Lane be considered. 
e) Planning decisions received from MHDC
15/01619/HOU

Northwood Cottage, Stocks Lane

Approval

15/01457/HOU

Hill House, Brockamin Lane


Approval

15/01478/FUL

Land at River Lands



Approval

f) Hilary Thompson’s paper on PC planning process

Prior to her resignation Ms Thompson had submitted a paper on the parish council planning process for consideration. It was decided that the item be deferred until the next full planning meeting on 23 February.
g) Neighbourhood plan update

A report supplied by Mr King was read out. Members of the group have recently received training in Historic Environment, Nature Conservation, Landscape Characterisation and flooding issues, and meetings with local groups and organisations are ongoing. The assessment and collation of NDP questionnaire responses is now complete and results will be available soon.
7/16
 Updates on matters arising in previous minutes


a) Allotment provision 
The matter to be reviewed when NDP survey results are available.
b) Enquiry re horse box movements – Sandlin

It was agreed no business activity is taking place. The matter to be removed from the agenda.

c) Dog fouling – Leigh Sinton

The problem is ongoing and has been reported to MHDC. Mr Jones has been spraying dog mess with fluorescent paint to draw attention to the problem and act as a deterrent. He agreed to continue.

d) Replacement of parish noticeboards

The chairman had sought three quotes and the options were discussed. It was agreed the board in the Bransford bus bay should not be replaced as it is little used, and that space for a small board be sought at The Fold. The three other boards to be replaced, making use of the existing posts.
Mr Seymour proposed the quote from The Noticeboard Company for three boards at £785+VAT be accepted. Mr Gloster seconded and the motion was passed seven votes in favour to two against.
e) Re-design of parish website

The chairman had approached three local website developers. Following discussion it was agreed that the proposal from James Monk was preferred. He is based locally and has agreed to produce a custom-built website for the price normally charged for a template. The chairman to circulate details and links and the parish council to consider the matter and return with a decision at the next meeting.

8/16
Parish council resignations and vacancies

Ms S Rouse and Ms H Thompson had both resigned from the parish council since the last meeting. The chairman expressed thanks to both for the contribution they had made to the council and wished them well for the future. It was agreed the clerk should start the process of advertising the resulting vacancies.
9/16
Parking in Leigh Sinton

Further to a recent report in the local press, the chairman confirmed the parish council had not issued a press release. A journalist had contacted both himself and Mr Seymour, and they had outlined the various options that might be available and the approach being taken with the police and Safer Roads, as discussed at the previous meeting.

Letters from Mr Lapworth and Mr Yarnold suggesting possible ways forward were read out and the matter was discussed.  


The meeting paused to allow a member of the public to speak


The resident drew attention to the problems faced by residents of the terraced cottages, where there is no off-road parking available, and suggested that part of the wide grass verge near Somers Close could be made available for parking.


The meeting re-opened.


The chairman reported he would be looking at the area with Mr Brienza from WCC Highways and would follow up on some of the suggestions, including moving the area of red hatching in the road and the use of the Somers Close verge area.

The clerk to write a piece for The Sphere asking if anyone in Leigh Sinton has off road parking space they would be prepared to rent out. Also to stress the need for people to park leaving sufficient space for a double buggy to pass safely.
10/16
Creation of a Personnel Committee to deal with parish council employees


The chairman suggested the formation of a personnel committee comprising the chair, vice-chair and one other to deal with staff matters. Proposed by Mr Seymour, seconded by Mr Porter and agreed by all. Mr Seymour proposed the third member be Mr Hawkins, seconded by Mr Jones and agreed unanimously.
11/16
Finance

a) Accounts Paid


BGS



VAS - December


£43.00


BGS



Lengthsman - December

£174.00


Black Pear Garden Services 
December



£22.00


Royal Mail


NP envelope costs


£1.33


Manor Estates 


Rectory Wood



£1,200.00


J Barker 



Clerk - January



£708.86


St Edburgs


Donation 2015/16


£500.00


Memorial Hall


Donation 2015/16


£500.00


1st Leigh Guides


Donation 2015/16


£500.00


Leigh Scouts


Donation 2015/16


£500.00


South Worcs CAB

Donation 2015/16


£250.00


The Sphere


Donation 2015/16


£25.00


Leigh & Bransford Badgers
Donation 2015/16


£250.00

Mr G Jones


Re-imbursement of expenses

£5.39

Noted – the payment for work to Rectory Wood is £150 above the quote due to essential additional work carried out.


Payments proposed by Mr Gloster, seconded by Mr Jones and agreed unanimously. 


b)  Balances

Current account







£31,227.01


Savings account







£4,874.24


Projected expenditure to end March 2016




£7,906.19


Projected balance at year end (excluding cost of website upgrade

£29,077.69

and new notice boards)
12/16   Reports of committees and working groups
a. Footpath working Group – No report
b. Memorial Hall – Following Mr Gloster’s resignation from the hall committee it was agreed a new representative should be elected, but that this should be deferred until the two new parish councillors are in post.
Options for hall heating were discussed and it was suggested a heating engineer be consulted. The chairman to speak with Mr Gamble.

It was noted that the hall will host a tea for the Queen’s birthday, involving local groups including the WI.
13/16
Councillors reports and items for future consideration

Trees by Leigh Church – there is a lot of dead wood that is in danger of falling. The chairman to speak 
with Mr Stewart.

Mr Suttill reported that he had taken over the duty of inspecting Bransford Pay Area following Ms 
Rouse’s resignation.


The bramble hedge opposite the turning to Lynn Close is overgrown and obstructing the footpath. The 
chairman to inspect.


A tree is down close to the power sub-station and more look likely to fall. The chairman to follow up.


The drainage ditch is blocked at The Grove, Suckley Road. The chairman to speak with the landowner.

It was noted that superfast broadband would be commissioned for Leigh Sinton in the near future.


Upcoming road closures:


15th February – Sherridge Road (part section) for cabling work


20th April – Coles Green Road for electrical work

14/16
Date and time of next meeting 


Planning Committee Meeting – Tuesday 23 February, 7.00pm at Leigh & Bransford Memorial Hall.


Chairman.............................................

Date..................................................
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